
 GOLDEN SHORES FIRE DEPARTMENT

12950 OATMAN HIGHWAY

PO BOX 66

TOPOCK, ARIZONA  86436

REGULAR SESSION MINUTES

TIME:

3:30 PM
DATE:

MARCH 24, 2022
PLACE:
G.S.F.D. 12950 OATMAN HIGHWAY

1. CALL TO ORDER AT 3:30 PM
2. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

3. ROLL CALL OF BOARD MEMBERS:  Present:  Larry Addante-Chairperson, Joy Bancroft-Clerk, Joe Buckles via telephonically.  Staff: Chief Villamor, Administrative Secretary J Rose.  Absent:  Clarence Christiansen, Butch Delk.
4. PRESENTATION:  Sunders Company LTD Audit Fiscal Year 2020 – 2021 (telephonically).  Presentation was cancelled due to a family emergency and has been rescheduled for April 28, 2022.
5. CALL TO THE PUBLIC:  Mr. Benham of 12505 Pima Pkwy says and really what it comes down to is a Knox Box. I realize that Knox Boxes are ran by another organization even though the fire department will give you the flyer for it. Two times they've told me no problem. We're going to do the same intake interview and they tell me Oh, I'm sorry you're not old enough. Call us back when you get old enough and I didn't personally I didn't know you had to be old to be disabled. And I'm just very concerned about me falling in the house if I got a call what do they do kick the door and they get into me.  And if it comes down to cost because that other organization supplies them, I'm more than willing to buy a Knox Box. No problem. Okay, I just want it where the fire department can get in if I fall down.  Chief Villamor says I don't know if I have any weight, but I'll call Kat. So, I'll call her and just mention that there's no reason why you shouldn't have one for a disability.  And before you leave, I'll make sure I get your name and address and a phone number.  Mr. Benham says I just want so there's access without kicking the door.  Chief Villamor says and if nothing else, we'll do a shared cost expense or something we'll make it work.
6. BOARD DISCUSSION/COMMENTS/POSSIBLE ACTION RE:  Approval of minutes regular session February 24, 2022.  No discussion.  Clerk Bancroft motions to approve the minutes from February 24, 2022.   Member Buckles seconds the motion.  Motion unanimously carried.
7. BOARD DISCUSSION/COMMENTS/POSSIBLE ACTION RE:  Approval of February 2022 financial reports received from Mohave County and GSFD reconciled financials (Pages 1-38) generated from county reports. No discussion.  Clerk Bancroft motions to approve the February 2022 financial reports.  Member Buckles seconds the motion.  Motion unanimously carried.  
8. REPORTS AND CORRESPONDENCE:  Fire chief report(s):  EMS/Fire calls January 2022.  Brief summary of general information/current events.  EMS calls/transports (22), interfacility transports (0), fire related/mutual aid (8), MVA (1) and all mutual aids were cancelled in route.  Chief Villamor says we're working on Topock 66 plans of their 24-room hotel. Everything's going as planned. Good cooperation from the County, the contractors and owners. So, we're working all together on that. So that's a plus. They actually got their permits on the groundwork. So, they're doing that as soon as we get everything approved, they're going to take off and do that. So that's awesome. We're waiting on grants. We're still waiting on the air pack grant. They just keep postponing the awards. They're still in the works of it, but it looks like a grant will be going to go through for cancer screening health fitness for the firefighters. And that grants like $24,865 it's about four grand per person on that. So that's a good thing and we've signed papers today on that one. The BBQ did amazing. We did a $20,000 profit on this year. We surpassed last year we've served 805 people this year and last year we served 570. So, we did good, and we sold out a food. We'll have to regroup and figure out what we're going to do again. So, anyway, that's good. That will help us out a lot in the fire department part. So COVID calls are all down.  That is all I have. Everything else is good. A little update on the ambulance. It came back, they fixed oil leaks. And the fuel leak came back, and it ran lousy. So, we sent it back to him and said no, we're not going to accept it. So anyway, they're having a difficult time and perhaps someone put something back together wrong. That's all we could figure. So anyway, that's how it is. So that's all my report. 
9. BOARD DISCUSSION/COMMENTS/POSSIBLE ACTION RE: Update on purchase of fire truck and ambulance discussion. Board discussion.  Chief Villamor says we're waiting on the loan paperwork. We're still waiting on that. I didn't have any idea it was going to take that long. Especially since we figured it just be a cut and paste and date change and everything but apparently, they're busy. So anyway, we're waiting on that and as soon as it goes through the trucks ready, so we'll go down and get it as soon as we get the money.  Clerk Bancroft says can we go see the truck.  Chief Villamor says it’s in the shop you'll see when we get it.  Clerk Bancroft says can we see it beforehand. Can we go to Sun City and see the truck if we want to? Chief Villamor says I guess if you want to, I thought that you guys are on the financial side, and I was on the operations part. It's going to be here, probably within a couple of weeks so you can look at all you want.
10. BOARD DISCUSSION/COMMENTS/POSSIBLE ACTION RE:  Discussion of preliminary budget.  Chief Villamor says so last year, net assessed value was $18,541,478. The tax rate was $3.25. That was our max. That's what everybody gets charged is $3.25. So basically, you own a piece of property, its assessed value and your taxes are at $3.25. So we're stuck with whatever we get out of that. This year, the 2022-2023 assessed value you look at the numbers. It only went up $3,121 which was amazing. So, it really didn't do us very much good. The new legislature from the state when they did the new tax increase and that will be still up to you guys if you want to, but they'll allow us to go to $3.37 which is only a 12.5 cent increase. Next year it'll go to $3.50 and then they're going to stop it. So, it maxes out at $3.50 they didn't want us to jump up and go straight to $3.50. We don't have the AFDA figures, yet they won't come in until April. Workman's comp and other stuff is not going to come in for a bit and insurance is later in the year. We don't have some of these numbers and we can't do a whole bunch on this budget because that stuff just takes time coming through. So, the increase with the $3.37 and the lousy little bit that jumped in assessed value. We're only going to gain $23,282 this number right here $625,880 is the maximum they're going to allow us to get from taxes. So, the only thing that we could put on there would be grants and then we're going to have ambulance billing. There's a tiny bit of interest too. That's really basically all our income, very little of stuff that comes in here. Other than that, CPR cards, that kind of stuff that doesn't amount to anything. So that number is going to grow a little bit. But it all depends on what we have and then to see if there is a roll over at the end of the year, we won't know that until the last part of the budget. It's not growing like I expected to. Last year this number jumped $58,000 and but we were still at 225. Yeah, so it's so stupid. I don't understand. So, if you buy a place and you get tax that year, you get to tax it bill that year. But we don't get any money for two years. So, how's that work? They won't even put it on the books for two years. So, all this stuff you are seeing being built all over Golden Shores, which in two years, we're going to have a bomber year. It's going to come, and that number is going to blow us out of the water. If you really figure it out even if you gained $1 million on this, the amount of gains is so little it's crazy. In 2006 we had a $32 million assessed value in Golden Shores. And then when it dropped, we went down to nine or eleven. Anyway, it was way low. So now we're barely even trying to come back up. And things are happening. They really are I mean things are selling. People are improving. Neighborhood Watch is helping get rid of some of the trash and that kind of stuff. So, things are coming up. The marinas going to do their thing. We don't know what that amount is going to be. But that's two years. And once they get it built and the same thing with a solar plant. A lot of people are against it, but there's six and a half square miles and we would like to get that into our district. And even if you do a portion of this, because they're commercial, they get a break. They get a super break. But even if you get a portion, we could increase manning; we'd like to have three people on per shift. We'd like to have that new ambulance and that new fire truck, and we wouldn't have to buy new.  In time its coming but right now. So, we're working on some of this stuff, but it's really hard because we can't get numbers and that's what happens it trickles in and then we get more numbers to work with. Okay, so for now we got to sit on our hands again.  Clerk Bancroft says I am blown away.  Chief Villamor says that there is no way there had to be a mistake. We went back and looked and everything else is just the way it is. I can't believe that it only went up $3,000 was like what's that? There's our fuel bill for the for the year a gallon, right. So, hang with us on this process. We'll keep plugging numbers in as they come into us when we start figuring it out. Grants don't really help us any other than we just like the air packs, we're going to be forced to buy new air packs, if we don't get it in that grant. And then we'll have to do something different. But they don't really help us out unless we get one and we'll look into the Safer grant for the following years and see if we get more personnel. But you have to be careful because some of the grants are made where you have to pay them back at the end of the term. Some are matching funds but most of them aren’t. The Safer grant is two different grants. It used to be, and they changed it and then it came back to it. Where if we wanted three more people, they'd put three more on the floor. Every year they'd give us a percentage towards that person and at the end of the five years you have to pick them up permanently. If you don't put them on full time, you have to pay it all back. And so, I never wanted to get into that because we don't have this kind of growth. We can't do that. The last Safer grant that we got into was you put them on you worked on they paid for everything and if you couldn't keep them, you'd lay them off and it was done.
A person of the public says do you have a compressor here.  Chief Villamor says yes. Person of the public says okay. I'm an old diver and I remember going to the fire department and having my tanks filled.  Chief Villamor says yes, and we got that on the grant.
Chief Villamor says our other packs, we got that on a grant. So yeah, that's all-good stuff.  So, I don't know any other answers on that. We want to grow but it's not growing.  Clerk Bancroft says how did Bullhead get a grant from the County. 
G Villamor says that was a $16 million grant that city that was voted through the city. And the percentage on the vote if you go back and look at it was for the people that voted were like hardly anybody voted. But they all voted for it. So not everybody knew about it. I guess they got 16.5 million.  R Villamor says is to increase their capital for the new Laughlin Ranch Station. 
Chief Villamor says so they didn't write it in to take care of their employees. What I heard happened is they got bigger, they got more all stuff, and then they didn't have enough monies to put more people in and so then they're okay, we got to work something different. But that's a bond. That's something that's basically pretty close to a bond and I don't think that would fly here. And the people I talked to about bonds is like yeah, you know, is this going to be a penalty paid. It's going to be paid back. So basically, what is paid back but they put it into the tax. We put that into the taxes, but they’re cities so they could do that. So, so the cities could do a bond pretty easy. Districts have a hard time because we're a white spot in the road. If you didn't know we're not really a city. We're not a town. We haven't figured out what that is. So, we call it a white spot in the road and there's a necessity for us to be here for EMS, and fire. But I wish there was better answers. We've been scratching our heads on this one trying to figure out why and how come but that's all we could do is hope we're we'll make it through this next year with no problem and we'll look for the next year’s growth. And then we just have to keep working for them used fire trucks and stuff and that's why this one's important to us. The other ones working all right but if it breaks down, we don't have that backup.  Chairperson Addante says when do we know about the pot money and when can we sit down and earmark where we wanted that to go?  Chief Villamor says you will have to put it on the agenda.
11. CALL TO THE PUBLIC:  A person of the public says I went on the computer looked at where ambulances are at and so forth. And I gave Larry a copy of the stuff that I found. And there's new ones available in April. There's one out there that has no miles on it to speak of for way less money.  Chief Villamor says the reason why ours is going to be that way is because we're going to put extrication tools on it because we run that freeway. And we need a little bit bigger rig. And we need a diesel or over gas engines and I got your paperwork here and I was looking at it.  We're going to hope we get our other one back and we're going to try to cruise with it and not make any more bills and if we have to we have to, we will, but the reason why we have two ambulances is in case one breaks down. So, one broke down and the backup is doing his job.  That's the best part of it. It's not like we we're getting so many calls. We don’t need another because we don't have the crew anyway. So, we're working that way. And then also another reason that brings the price up is we want to go to liquid suspension on it. Once you put liquid suspension on it will boost it up more. It's pretty expensive, but the way the roads are right now I don't think they're ever going to get better. So yeah, thank you for looking in that.
12. FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS:  Fire truck/loan documents.  Audit Presentation.  Election Resolution.
13. ADJOURNMENT:  No further business.  Motion for adjournment of regular session meeting at 3:57 PM made by Clerk Bancroft.  Chairperson Addante second’s motion.  Motion unanimously carried. 
Larry Addante, Board Chairperson


Joy Bancroft, Clerk of the Board
NEXT REGULAR SESSION MEETING TO BE HELD ON THURSDAY, APRIL 28, 2022, AT 3:30 PM.

AGENDA NOTICE POSTED 24 HOURS PRIOR TO MEETING IN THE THREE DESIGNATED LOCATIONS.
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